Faculty Senate Meeting 

Minutes DRAFT

March 7, 2008

Present

Members: Kenneth Barber, Gerry Beller, Carla Blankenbuehler, Tom Guetzloff, Jerry Levine, Phoebe Levine, Mike Lewis, Chi Slankard, Chuck Smith, Carolyn Sturgeon, Deborah Wells, Judith Whipkey, Naveed Zaman.

Parliamentarian: Jack Magan

Ex-Officio: Kathy D’Antoni, Charles Byers, Greg Epps (for Hazo Carter).

Guests: Brenda Wilson, EPC Chair, Chief Joe Saunders.

Absent 

Members:  Becky Francis, Rob Harris, Susan Marrash-Minnerly, Jeffry Pietrusynski, John Richards, Roberta  Salyers, Aaron Settle, T. Ramon Stuart.

Ex-Officio Absent:  Hazo Carter, Robert Parker

A. Call to order: The meeting was called to order by Faculty Senate Chair, Jerry Levine at 1:37 p.m.

B. Reading of the minutes: 

Minutes from the February 1 Faculty Senate meeting were reviewed and read.  Mike Lewis moved to accept the minutes as read, Gerry Beller seconded. Motion carried
C. Approval of the agenda:                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                            

Members looked over the agenda.  Jerry Levine asked to move Item 6c, Report by Chief Joe Saunders Mike Lewis made a motion to approve the agenda as corrected, Chi Slankard seconded; Motion carried.
D. Reports:


1. Security Issues: Chief Joe Saunders addressed concerns about safety and security issues with the following statements:

· WVSU, according to the most recent audit, is judged to be one of the top eight campuses in the country for its security policies and practices.

· The security department currently has a staff of nine officers with efforts being made to hire up to the thirteen allotted.  There are at least three officers on duty each night after 7:00 pm. The reason we do not have thirteen officers is because he has not been able to find a pool of candidates acceptable for a position that requires more expertise than that of a security guard. 

· The campus does have the benefit of the presence of additional officers at various times: (1) ten detectives and several other troopers and police department members attend WVSU classes regularly, and (2) we allow State Police to utilize our facilities.  

· Assistance phone numbers: 766-3353, 766-3181 or 911, or 9-348-911. We have seven emergency call boxes on campus.  Senate members suggested stickers or signs on campus with emergency numbers posted. 

2. Educational Policies Committee:  EPC Chair, Brenda Wilson 

· EPC recommendations were presented to the Senate: Four in History, one in Criminal Justice, four in HHP, and one each in Math, Chemistry, and Communication. See February 1, 2008 EPC Report on the Faculty Web Page.  Chuck Smith moved, Carolyn Sturgeon seconded to approve the recommendations. Motion carried.  

3. Standing Committee reports: 

4. Program Review: Ron Baker is not present at the meeting.
5. Cultural Activities: Reidun Ovrebo is not present; a report will be given at the next meeting. 
6. Research and Development: Ernest Sekabunga is not present. Tom Guetzloff stated that Dr. S. would give a report next month.

7. Academic Appeals:  A March 7 2008 report sent by Dr. Sean Collins and members of his committee stated that no requests from Academic Affairs had been received; therefore no actions had been taken by the committee. Carolyn Sturgeon moved to accept the report; Chi Slankard seconded. Motion carried. 

8. Additions, Questions and Responses to electronically submitted reports.
                                     

a. President Carter   -  Greg Epps spoke for President Carter in regard to:

· A letter to Chancellor Noland regarding placement of the ACF report at a recent HEPC meetings. President Carter HEPC  

· Founders Day and events calendar, scheduled for March 17-20, 2008

· Mike Lewis expressed his wishes to have Dr. Carter respond to the status and appropriations of the legislature.  

· W.A.R.N. system (Wide Area Rapid Emergency) will address many of our campus security concerns. Notice and more information will come out next week. 

b. CTC:  Interim President, Dr. Kathy D’Antoni introduced herself and gave the following remarks:

· Update on the CTC search: Dr. Jacqueline Madry-Taylor, Dr. Joseph Badgely and Dr. Martha C. Rader are the candidates being interviewed on March 11, April 1 and 2 respectively, with a July 1 decision deadline. Search committee will recommend two with the final decision made by the Governing Board. 

· Legislation Bill 3212 has passed the Senate and is referred back to house. This bill would grant the CTC to have its own board of governors, to be appointed by July 1. 

· SB 682 should pass today. It will provide funding for CTC building construction. 

c. Interim Vice President Charles Byers:

· Presented a proposed 2008-2009 Academic Calendar that gives consideration to include two exam study days and a week for Thanksgiving break.  Jerry Levine will ask an adhoc committee to study and provide feedback to Dr. Byers by Wednesday, March 19. 

· Proposed need for an increase in number of full time tenure track faculty members; enrollment is going up without adequate increase in number of tenured-track faculty positions; 

d. BOG Report - Dr. Chuck Smith.

· Chuck Smith reminded Senate members that Draft Policy #58 concerning the board’s approved policy on textbooks is posted for public review and comment. Dr. Smith has received eight responses and welcomes others to take back to the Board of Governors.  Gerry Beller moved to approve the BOG report; Naveed Zaman seconded. Motion carried.

e. ACF Report - Dr. John Richards was not present at the meeting but sent a written report.

· Chuck Smith commented that SB69 increases the amount of annual incremental salary for eligible state employees per year of service from $50 to $75 per year of service. 

· Tom Guetzloff moved, Mike Lewis seconded to approve the ACF Report. Motion carried. 

f. IBOA Report - Professor Judith Whipkey.

· No action was taken on any items during the February 13, 2008 meeting. Carolyn Sturgeon moved, Chuck Smith seconded to approve the report. Motion carried. 

g. Comments from the chair: Jerry Levine

• List of chair elections and comment to him: 

E. Old Business:

1. Updates from Liaison members on the status of their standing committee.

a.  R& D: Tom Guetzloff reported earlier.

b.  Promotion & Tenure: Mike Lewis noted difficulty in getting service on this committee.  Tom Guetzloff suggested use of alternates willing to serve. 

c.  Personnel – Gerry Beller

· Jerry Levine will meet with Bob Huston and Sharon Molnar and several other interested parties to iron out difficulties with delays.

d.  Constitution & Bylaws – Jack Magan will ask James Spencer about the progress of this committee.

2. Update on changes to the Handbook: Dr. Chuck Smith

· Handbook changes committee will be meeting and preparing a report

3. Update on “Release time for chairs” committee work: Dr. Charles Byers 

· Dr. Byers stated that no action has occurred. 

4. Update from the New Ad hoc committee on Merit Pay: Mike Lewis

· The proposed policy is available for review and comment through the Faculty Web Page. Following final response to comments and suggestions and revisions, the final proposed policy will be put before the faculty for vote as a package.  It cannot be presented in parts or taken apart at the voting stage.   Chuck Smith expressed appreciation to Mike Lewis for his work on this Merit pay tool.  Kenneth Barker seconded the appreciation.

5. Update on VPAA search: Dr. Jerry Levine.

The search committee has completed its final meeting and will recommend three candidates to President Carter.  

6. Update on Presidential search for Community and Technical College : Judith Whipkey 

· This was dealt with earlier in the meeting.  Judith wanted the Senate to know that the lengthy process and delay in hiring process was a result of the HEPC liaison.  The search committee kept within its guidelines.

7. Recommendation for the Survey of Academic Support Services: Mike Lewis

· Mike Lewis announced that his committee was in need of additional members.  Carolyn Sturgeon and Kenneth Barber volunteered.

8. Update on the proposed changes to the Academic Calendar: Dr. Charles Byers addressed this issue during his VPAA report.

9. Recommendations and actions of the executive committee: Dr. Levine ??? 

Dealt with before

10. Nomination of Senate Officers: 

· Jerry Levine announced that he needed three volunteers to serve on a nomination committee for Faculty Senate Officers, 2008-2009.  Gerry Beller, Naveed Zaman, and Chuck Smith volunteered. 

F. New Business: 

1. Senate Elections: Three Senators volunteered to serve on the Nomination Committee.
2. Chair elections: Scheduled for spring semester; Members of the Executive Committee have volunteered to chair the elections of departments that qualify. 

3. Other Items:

a. Motion: Dr. Tom Guetzloff made the following motion: The Faculty Senate moves that the WVUS Environment Safety and Security Department post emergency phone numbers in prominent locations in all campus classrooms.  Carolyn Sturgeon seconded; Motion carried.

b. Motion: Dr. Tom Guetzloff made the following motion: The Executive Committee take up the problem of equity issues in regard to faculty salaries.  Mike Lewis seconded; Motion carried.


4. Adjournment of Faculty Senate meeting. 

· There being no further business, Chuck Smith moved, Gerry Beller seconded that the meeting be adjourned.  Motion carried.  The Faculty Senate meeting was adjourned at 3:27 pm.

Respectfully submitted

Phoebe Levine, Ph.D. 

Secretary, Faculty Senate
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